City Council Minutes
October 20, 2014

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

OCTOBER 20, 2014
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, October 20, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Mike Kraus, Stephanie Guy, Cheryl Reichenberger Pamela Winegarner and Robert Winter. 
Staff members present were William Gondoly, Public Works Director; Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Mark Hinkle, Police Chief; Brad Banz, Fire Chief and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
There were no notices or communications.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
A.
Dogs running at large - Marvin Wetta

Mr. Marvin Wetta, 115 S 7th, requested the Council ticket owners who allow their dogs to run-at-large charging walkers and biting citizens.  Mr. Wetta detailed the process he followed when filing a complaint, expressed concerns regarding the proper upholding of the ordinance; and stated that dog droppings from dogs running-at-large made it difficult for property owners to mow yards.

Ms. Sharon Ast, Country Hills Homeowners Association President, 530 Hemmen Terrace Ct., informed the Council there was a problem with a few homeowners in Country Hills Addition ignoring the City’s code resulting in people, including herself, to keep getting bit and feeling threatened by dogs running-at-large.  She stated the homeowners association was mailing letters to all residents in the addition reminding them of the code and she suggested the City do the same Citywide.  


Mr. David Weber, 509 Cardinal Ln., informed the Council that on Sunday morning two different dogs chased him. He stated he had filed a complaint with the Police as one of the dogs bit him several months ago.


Ms. Joyce Schreiner, 512 Union Ct., stated that she has had problems with dogs since moving into the Union Park Addition and detailed the steps she took to work with the dog’s owner to no satisfaction.  Ms. Schreiner also reiterated that dog droppings were a problem, and provided the Council with an incident that threatened the safety of three family members.

Ms. Janice Mertes, 120 Centennial Ct., informed the Council that the situation was not new that it had been ongoing for almost 30 years.  She stated that she runs five to six times per week through town and encounters dogs regularly and has quit running in the Union Park Addition area due to the threat posed by the dog mentioned by Ms. Schreiner.

A concerned citizen questioned where people could find the ordinance regulating dogs.  Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk stated the ordinance was on the website.

Ms. Jan Wetta, 115 S 7th, stated that the concerns were for the large dogs that do not know the person walking or running.

Doyle Dodd, 130 S. 2nd, stated that the ordinance needed to be enforced the first time the ordinance is violated.


Mr. Stan Juhnke, City Attorney, detailed the steps required for filing a complaint for a dog running-at-large and informed the public that the person filing the complaint may have to come to court if the case goes to trial and tell their side of the story.  He also gave an overview of the viscous dog portion of the ordinance and the items needed for the investigation of the complaint by the Police Department.


There was discussion regarding the manner in which dogs were caught and the need to increase the fines in the ordinance to discourage dog owners from letting their dogs run-at-large.


Mayor Spexarth stated that the ordinance would be brought to the next meeting.

4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A.
Review of the request to purchase accounting, utility billing, and court software

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk informed the Council of the processes used to evaluate three software providers being: CIC, Jayhawk Software and Data Technologies.  Ms. Brooks recommended the purchase of Data Technologies as they were the most complete software provider of the three companies, they service 655 municipalities, and were used by Garden Plain and Andale. She stated the cost was $25,495 with additional costs for travel expenses during the training periods to be paid at the time of training.
Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council authorize the Mayor to sign the software contract with Data Technologies Inc. in the amount of $25,495 and agree to cover any additional costs up to the budgeted amount of $40,000.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion approved 4-1 with Councilwoman Reichenberger voting nay.
5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of the minutes of the September 15, 2014 Council meeting

B.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 14-09-hr, 14-09-02 and 14-10-01
C.
Approval of the September financial reports
Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the consent agenda A-C as presented. Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.
Chief Hinkle introduced Officer Nicholas Piatt hired at the September meeting.

6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, asked for feedback on the festival with Councilwoman Reichenberger and Councilwoman Winegarner saying it was a great festival.  Councilwoman Reichenberger commended the Public Works Department for the manner in which they cleaned up the park after the festival. Ms. Morrison thanked the Fire Department for bringing the fire truck.  
B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Guy reported on the completion of the shelter and the shade structure thanking Councilman Kraus for his hard work.  She stated that she ordered the vault toilet and expected delivery by the end of December.  Councilman Kraus reported that the materials for the barbeque grill was delivered and Mike Rau would start construction.
C.
Marketing Committee


Councilwoman Reichenberger reported that 
area businesses ordered 15 - 30” x 60” holiday banners that would be delivered and go up around the City along Chicago Ave. and Wichita Ave. 

D.
Annexation and FEMA Committee –   Councilwoman Winegarner stated she had sorted through the files and needed to set up a meeting with the City Clerk to discuss comments made by citizens in the annexation area.  Ms. Brooks stated she needed to update Councilwoman Winegarner and Councilman Winter regarding FEMA information.
E.
Library Board – Mayor Spexarth stated the September report was in the packet. 
7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer, stated he had nothing to report.  Mayor Spexarth reported that the sewer line repairs on the two breaks on Breese Ave were done and waiting for Mayer to sleeve the line before the end of the year.
B.
Fire – Chief Banz presented the monthly report. Councilman Kraus requested that the Council re-consider making Mike Rau take the necessary training on his own time at the expense of the City.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve to pay Mike Rau for his training at his current wage and allow him to either take the City vehicle or pay mileage for the necessary training.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.
C.
Public Works – William Gondoly, Public Works Director presented the monthly report. Mayor Spexarth presented the correspondence from KRWA regarding Abengoa’s request to dump their waste from the third lagoon into the City’s sewer system.

Mr. Brad Bruner, Plant Manager, Abengoa, stated he needed to study the letter, as he was not aware of the request.  He reported on the challenges of opening the plant, the shipping of the ethanol by truck, the use of the road with Westar Energy, and when fully operational the plant employing 45 employees.
D.
Police Department – Chief Hinkle presented the monthly report.
E.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, had nothing to report.  
F.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report.
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilman Kraus thanked the Public Works and Fire Department for their help in putting up the shade sail.  
Councilwoman Guy expressed that she enjoyed the League of Municipalities meeting.

Mayor Spexarth stated that the city building and library roof project was complete and painting would occur when the contractor returned from vacation.

9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Mayor Spexarth requested an executive session for legal issues for a period of 30 minutes.
Councilwoman Winegarner moved that the Council recess into executive session for legal issues for a period of 30 minutes beginning at 9:10 p.m. for everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Clerk, City Attorney and Bond Counsel.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council move out of executive session at 9:40 p.m.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.
Councilman Kraus moved that the Council recess into executive session for legal issues for a period of 15 minutes beginning at 9:40 p.m. for everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Clerk, City Attorney and Bond Counsel.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council move out of executive session at 9:58 p.m.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.
Councilman Kraus moved that the Council recess into executive session for legal issues for a period of 15 minutes beginning at 10:00 p.m. for everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Clerk, City Attorney and Bond Counsel.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council move out of executive session at 10:15 p.m.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Councilwoman Winegarner moved that the Council move into regular session at 10:15 p.m.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Mayor Spexarth stated there was no binding action taken in executive session.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council authorize the mayor to sign an engagement letter with Gilmore and Bell to handle the SEC initiative in the amount of $5,000.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0. 
10.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilwoman Guy moved for adjournment at 10:17 p.m. Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Respectfully submitted 
Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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